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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

March 4, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, March 4, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
At 7 p.m., prior to the regular meeting, President Richard Krett and Mr. Raymond Krett of the Good-Will Fire Company made a presentation on issues facing the Company including personnel, budget, equipment and facilities. Priorities for funding requested from the Trustees include an addition to house administrative offices, and improvements to bathrooms and sleeping areas for female firefighters.  The Company recently purchased adjoining property on Williams Street.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, Gambacorta, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.

Calendar Additions:
Group Photo:  Tentatively Apr. 1 at 6:30; it is important that all be present.
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes from the February 5, 2008 meeting were approved as presented with one correction by Mr. Viola:  correct amount contributed to date by Trustees to the New Library expansion project is $331,000.  The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Professional Center/Ferry Cutoff

Representatives from the Emory Hill/Ingerman group interested in developing senior housing attended the Property Development meeting March 4.  They want to focus on the rear portion of the parcel, away from the frontage, and will be submitting financials in the future.
Walgreen’s
Mr. Papili of Diamond State Management contacted Mr. Alfree on February 26 to inform him that they would be presenting a development proposal to a Walgreen’s corporate committee in a month or so.  Mr. Taylor noted that he spoke briefly with Robert Wittig of Diamond State who said that progress was being made in drafting a proposal acceptable to the Trustees.
Centerpoint/Amazon
Mr. Taylor said that McConnell Development has hired a real estate professional to move the process forward in reaching a mutually acceptable rent rate.   He is working on dates for a meeting next week with McConnell’s attorney.

Dialysis Center
Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session for the purpose of discussing real estate negotiations.

New Castle Sailing Club
There will be a working session with Mr. Taylor and Sailing Club representatives to work out revisions to the draft lease.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – No report.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

The hot water heater at the Fire House failed recently.  It is a commercial unit and replacement (which has been completed) will cost about $7,000.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta reviewed the final draft of the proposed budget.  The proposed purchase of a new tractor for $26,895 was originally overlooked and has been added to the Battery Park line of the budget.  We decided to approve one of the two surveillance cameras requested by the City, for use at the Battery Park bathrooms. The allocation for 2008-09 for the Good-Will Fire Company will remain at $100,000, even though an additional $200,000 was requested, with the thought that it would take some time to obtain plans and specifications and get them approved by the City and the Historic Area Commission, with the opportunity to add more funds next year.
Mr. Gambacorta moved that the Fiscal Year 2008-2009 budget totaling $1,097,595 be accepted as presented. Motion passed with Mr. Wilson opposing because he felt the budget for the Fire House improvements should be higher to accommodate all needs in the upcoming year.  Mr. Peden advised that the budget could be amended during the year and Mr. Wilson withdrew his opposition.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the Historic Area Commission approved the basics of the design for the Library expansion project, so the architects can now move forward. The hope is to be ready to solicit bids by the end of the summer, and to break ground and start construction in the fall. In the meantime additional grant funds will be applied for. 

OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Committee met with Hunter Ficke of the Immanuel Church about protecting and preserving the 50 acres of salt marsh and open lands at the Glebe, which have been appraised at $1.5 million. The vestry wishes to keep the land as open land by having the State and possibly other nonprofit conservation entities buy conservation easements.   The State has funds available for thus type of activity.  Immanuel would like our support in approaching City Council with this plan, and then ultimately all three bodies could approach the State in solidarity.  The land could possibly be managed by a group such as the Nature Conservancy.  They would like the Trustees to hold title to the land and easements.
Mr. Taylor said that normally a separate party would be responsible for enforcing the conservation easement (e.g. the State or the Nature Society). Ms. Fiske and the Committee recommend that we proceed in the direction outlined. Mr. Peden asked that Ms. Fiske bring a motion to the Board when more specific plans are ready.  Mr. Wilson suggested that Mr. Taylor attend meetings as appropriate.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

Updated By-Laws incorporating recent changes have been provided to the Secretary and to the office and copies will be available next month.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No further report other than items discussed above.

OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Alfree noted that the proposed slate of officers and the committee assignments have been distributed by the Nominating Committee.  He made a motion to approve the following for the period April 1, 2008 – March 31, 2009:

President – Gregory G. Peden

Vice-President -- Thomas H. Wilson, Jr. 

Secretary -- Michael J. Alfree, Sr.

Assistant Secretary – R. James Quillen, Jr.

Treasurer – Henry F. Gambacorta

Assistant Treasurer – Richard M. Appleby, Jr.

Motion seconded and approved unanimously.  Mr. Alfree then moved to accept the 2008-09 committee assignments as presented on February 5.  This motion was also approved unanimously. 
Mr. Alfree recently spoke with Mrs. Margaret Hassert regarding the need for new volunteers on the Scholarship Committee.  She has been leading this group for a number of years, and would like an understudy to train and some new manpower.  She also would like a Board liaison to help with some policy issues.  Mr. Alfree asked for suggestions of potential volunteers. The task involves soliciting and reviewing about 50 applications a year.  The total available funds are $60,000.  There is no longer a requirement to submit formal financial information. Ms. Ross volunteered to help. Mr. Wilson asked if committee members need to live in the City of New Castle; Mr. Peden said that was never stipulated.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Brian Sprinkle, athletic director of the Pencader Charter School, sent a letter again requesting use of the Battery Park tennis courts two afternoons per week for the spring season.  They also offered to make the students available for clean-ups or chores.  Mr. Wilson suggested they could help with a planned beach clean-up on April 12. 
· A verbal request was received to allow a DJ in the Old Town Hall archway on March 28 for one of the TGIF New Castle events.  Sent to Outreach Committee.
· Penn Mart Shopping Center is again in need of cleaning and cosmetic improvements so a letter will be sent.
· Mr. Alfree read a resolution honoring Joseph Quigley III, who passed away on February 20.
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn and convene in Executive Session to discuss a matter of real estate negotiation.  Motion approved.

Upon reconvening the regular meeting, Mr. Alfree made a motion to execute a five-year extension of the lease with Fresenius Medical Care (the Dialysis Center) at a new rate of $17.57 per square foot, with a 3% increase each year after the first year of the lease term.  Motion passed unanimously.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:42 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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